
1. Introduction

1.1  The context

At the present time, some 90,000 students apply each year for entry to NSW 
universities through the Universities Admission Centre (UAC).  The Centre 
was established to receive and process applications for admission to the 
participating universities of NSW.  The majority of first degree or diploma 
admissions are handled by UAC, under an agreement whereby each applicant 
receives a single offer based on the preferences stated on their 
application form.  Of these applicants, around half are candidates for the 
current NSW Higher School Certificate examination.  The file containing 
information on their applications can yield valuable insights into the 
process of applying, receiving an offer and subsequent taking up of an 
enrolment.  Analysis of the file can inform policy-making with regard to 
access to tertiary study, but this cannot be done without  systematic and 
thorough analyses of this data.

1.2  Purpose and scope 

The broad purpose of the original study (Parker, Bornholt, Cooney, Harman, 
Ball, and Scott, 1992) was to identify target groups for access policy and 
to monitor the effectiveness of steps to improve equity in student access.  
A further purpose was to provide information in a form which would assist 
planning the development of higher education facilities and of schools 
liaison operations.   The scope of the current paper is restricted to 
candidates for the NSW HSC in 1990 who applied to UAC in 1990 for entry in 
1991.

The project sought to answer research questions as follows.  

     What are the characteristics of the students who
          entered NSW universities from the HSC?
          applied to enter NSW universities from the HSC but were not 
offered a place?
          obtained a place but did not take up the offer?
          obtained a place and enrolled? 

The source of data  was the UAC data base of applicants for 1991.  Analyses 
of this data provided characteristics of the students.  The complete report 
of the project includes material relating to students' perceptions, arising 
from data collection specific to the project was undertaken, in the form of 
questionnaires and interviews.
v
A distinctive feature of the present study is that it accounts for the 
complete group of HSC applicants, unlike previous studies which have 
concentrated on a subset of those applying.  Our study follows the students 
through the process -  from the application stage, including the role of 
the preferences, then to offer, acceptance, and enrolment.



1.3  Previous research on admissions data

The first study to use admissions data was that carried out in Victoria 
some 10 years ago (Elsworth, Day, Hurworth and Andrews, 1981).  They 
describe the characteristics of successful applicants.  The focus of the 
study was on the students' decision to accept, defer or decline the offer 
of a tertiary place.    Data were obtained from the Victorian Universities' 
Admission Centre file of applicants in 1979, and questionnaires were also 
completed by some 1300 of these applicants.  Biographical, family and 
school variables, Year 12 achievement, and social-psychological factors 
were analysed, along with characteristics of the offers.  Their results 
showed that there was a lower rate of acceptance by non-metropolitan 
students, and also by females, thought at that time to be due to girls 
placing a lower value on the career benefits of higher education.  The 
effects of socio-economic status were masked by ethnicity; students from a 
non-English speaking background were more likely to accept their offer.

A recent pair of studies on unmet demand for higher education places in 
Victoria and Queensland (Baldwin, Eley, Hore, Doyle, Kermond, Pope, Cameron 
and McClelland, 1991)  concentrated on those who did not receive an offer, 
the unsuccessful applicants.  Data available in these States in 1989 
included various background measures such as gender, age, geographic region 
as well as school type, the HSC scores, the institutions included among the 
preferences, and the outcome of the application. A mail questionnaire was 
also used to survey unsuccessful applicants' perceptions of the offer 
process.  These studies also considered those who were re-applying, and 
established that there were different groups representing different kinds 
of unmet demand - those with previous or current tertiary enrolment are 
distinct from those who have never been enrolled.  They found that certain 
kinds of applicants were more likely to receive an offer including those 
under 20 years, from non-government schools, and of course having a high 
HSC score.  The data available on the Queensland file included the result 
of the application, from offer through to enrolment, but this was not 
analysed in detail.  The Victorian study, through a questionnaire sent to 
applicants who were described as unsuccessful in the database, found some 
300 of 1400 respondents had subsequently enrolled in a higher education 
course.  It seems that conclusions as to unmet demand are not readily 
drawn, as the situation is complex.  The authors concluded that,
 
"Some factors seem to operate most strongly at the stage before 
application, that is, in the decision as to whether to apply at all.  Among 
the whole population of applicants certain groups are under-represented:  
the lower socio-economic groups, students from government schools and non-
metropolitan residents" (p.78)

2.1  The selection process



As already described, applicants for tertiary study in NSW are processed 
through UAC.  The progress of applicants through the selection process may 
be conceptualised in a tree structure.  The broad structure is shown as the 
generic tree (figure 2.1).  The total group of applicants may be subdivided 
according to actions taken or decisions made at each stage.  Once an 
application is made to UAC, there may or may not be an offer of a place.  
If an offer is made, applicants then may or may not accept the offer.  
Having accepted the offer, they then may or may not enrol.  If they enrol 
in the course, they then may or may not continue in the course.  At each 
stage in this process, applicants make a decision, and at any point may 
cease to participate in the process of transfer to university study.  

2.2  Data collection and methods

2.2.1  The UAC database
A copy of the so-called "institutional tape" was obtained from UAC.  All 
students applying to UAC in 1990 were included in the database, a total of 
88,423 students.

A data description was also provided.  As our copy was an "institutional 
tape", requested under the auspices of Sydney University, certain fields 
were written only for those students who had included a course at Sydney 
University as any one of their preferences.  Unfortunately, these fields 
included the HSC aggregate and Tertiary Entrance Rank (TER) and thus we did 
not have these available for all students.  However, if a student had 
applied to Sydney University, a TER was allocated regardless of the year of 
the final high school examination.

It seemed appropriate then to select a subset of data available for each 
applicant, and to use the original data to generate new variables.  In 
particular, the data on students' preferences needed further work.  The 
original data contained codes for up to six preferences stated by each 
applicant.  The code of the current offer was available, along with codes 

representing subsequent action on that offer.

Figure 2.1

Generic Tree

NSW HSC 1990
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To facilitate analysis, various flags were generated as follows:

SYMBOL 183 \f "Symbol"   Offer:  1 if the current offer was non-blank, 
otherwise 2.
SYMBOL 183 \f "Symbol"   Accept:  1 if the applicant enrolled 
in/deferred/accepted the course offered, 2 if no action taken on    the 
offer, 3 if no offer made.
SYMBOL 183 \f "Symbol"   Enrol:  1 if the applicant enrolled in the course 
offered, 2 if the offer was deferred, 3 if the offer was    accepted but 
not subsequently enrolled in.
SYMBOL 183 \f "Symbol"   Preference level: a number representing the 
preference level of the course offered (1 if  first     preference offered 
etc).

The subgroups formed at each stage of the selection process can then be 
described in terms of certain demographic and socio- economic 
characteristics.  The measures available were:
     SYMBOL 183 \f "Symbol"   Background:    - gender;
                    - age at 31/12/90;
                    - Aboriginal/non-Aboriginal;
                    - SES, based on ABS analysis of postcode;
                    - region, based on postcode.
     SYMBOL 183 \f "Symbol"   Application:   - number of preferences 
stated.
     SYMBOL 183 \f "Symbol"   HSC results:   - aggregate and TER, where 
available;
                    - subjects (level and mark).
     SYMBOL 183 \f "Symbol"   The offer:     - course offered, or none;
                    - institution and faculty, where appropriate;
                    - preference level of the course offered.

3.1    Introduction

This chapter describes the overall structure of the process of offer and 
acceptance as used in our analyses.  The characteristics of the complete 
group of applicants presenting for the NSW Higher School Certificate are 
described.  Using a structure based on the generic tree (Figure 2.1), the 
various sub-groups at each stage of the process are described in terms of 
offer, acceptance and enrolment rates, preference levels, the Tertiary 
Entrance Rank, gender, postcode index, and region.

3.2    Overall characteristics of HSC students in the UAC database

Before describing subgroups, the total group of applicants presenting for 



the NSW Higher School Certificate will be described.  In the UAC database, 
there are 42,815 applicants with a final high school examination year of 
1990 and whose home address has a NSW postcode.  For our purposes, we take 
these as NSW HSC 90 applicants.  This total includes 451 students living in 
the ACT, and if these are excluded, the number applying  (N = 42364) 
represents 83% of 51264 students enrolled in Year 12 in NSW schools in 
1990.  Of these 42,815 applicants, 23440, or 53.7%, are female, consistent 
with the higher retention rate for girls.  The average on the postcode 
index is 103.01, with standard deviation 8.65.  There are 157 Aboriginals 
or Torres Strait Islanders among the group, or 0.4%.

For those with Sydney University among their preferences, the TER is 
available in our database, and the average of 63.08 (s.d. 26.76) shows some 
selectivity operating both in the decision to apply and in including Sydney 
University among the preferences.  The distribution of applicants by region 
is shown in figure 3.1.  Some 43.2% of the group is made up of students 
from Metropolitan North and Metropolitan East, which includes most of the 
inner-city schools, for example, Glebe and Balmain, the Sutherland and 
Cronulla area schools as well as those in the eastern suburbs.  The four 
metropolitan regions contribute 67.4% of the state-wide total.  A small 
number of students from the ACT apply to UAC, and these are included in all 
regional analyses.

3.3    Refinement of the structure

Using the generic tree structure (Figure 2.1), we can readily define the 
various subgroups.  Some further refinement of the structure emerged on 
exploration of the data.  It proved possible to separate various subgroups 
of those who drop out of the process of transfer to higher education.  The 
first of these is those who do not receive an offer.  The second is a group 
who are recorded as having received an offer but not as having subsequently 
accepted, enrolled in or deferred the offer;  these we refer to as the "no 
action" group.  The third is a group who accepted the offer but did not 
enrol in the course;  these we refer to as the "no show" group.

The elaborated tree structure, with the number of applicants in each group, 
is shown in Figure 3.2.  It shows the destinations of the 42,815 students 
defined, in our study, as sitting the NSW Higher School Certificate in 
1990, and applying for University entry through UAC.  

The division of the groups into those with offers to Sydney University is 
included at the second lowest level, and the numbers from the Student 
Records database are then included.  It will be seen that there is some 
discrepancy in the total here;  this is due to the presence of special 
provisions enrolments and other direct application entrants, such as those 
entering under the Broadway scheme.

Figure 3.1



Distribution of applicants by region
N = 42815
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The major area of loss of students is at the stage where offers are made.  
For this cohort, 33.6% of students did not receive an offer.  Of the 28,430 
students who did receive an offer, 16.7% appear to have taken no action on 
that offer.  The number who accepted but did not enrol (the "no show" 
group) is an extremely small proportion of the total, less than 1% of those 
who accepted their offer.  Results from the Student Records database are 
shown at the lowest level, and show a withdrawal rate of 8.7%.  This tree 
structure also shows the rate at which offers to Sydney University were not 
acted upon, or were deferred.  Of the 4737 who took no action on their 
offer, 454 students, or 9.6%, had received offers to Sydney University.  Of 
the 2021 who deferred their offers, 352 students, or 17.4%, deferred offers 
to Sydney University.  There were 149 who accepted an offer but did not 
enrol in the course offered (the "no show" group) and 32 students or 21.5% 
of this group, had received an offer to Sydney University.

3.4 The effect of including Sydney University among the preferences

As the database provided the Tertiary Entrance Rank only for those 
including Sydney University among their preferences, the next version of 
the tree structure divides the applicants on this criterion.  The two 
groups thus formed are shown in Figures 3.3.  From the first of these, the 
proportion of those receiving an offer is 75.8%, whereas for those who do 
not include Sydney University among their preferences, 60.0% received an 
offer.  The number who received an offer to Sydney University can be 
compared with those who received an offer elsewhere.  For those receiving 
an offer to Sydney University, the percentage taking no action on the offer 
is 9.3%, whereas for those who are made offers elsewhere the corresponding 
percentage is 14.9%.  At this point, no account is being taken of which 
institution is given as the first preference.  The proportions deferring 
their offers, or not enrolling in a course which they had accepted are 
closely comparable, whether the offer was to Sydney University or 
elsewhere.  However, for those who did not include Sydney University among 
the preferences, the proportion taking no action was 21.22%.

Figure 3.2

NSW HSC 90 - Distribution of applicants by sub-groups
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* Number of students applying to UAC with a final high school examination 
year of 1990 and with home addresses at a NSW postcode.

Figure 3.3

(a) NSW HSC 1990 - Sydney University among preferencesSYMBOL 42 \f "MT 
Symbol"
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(b) NSW HSC 90 - Sydney University not among preferencesSYMBOL 42 \f "MT 
Symbol"
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SYMBOL 42 \f "MT Symbol"Percentages are based on the total number in the 
mode immediately above. 

3.5  Tree analyses

We now use the structure as defined to illustrate the characteristics of 
the various subgroups.  These are illustrated in terms of the average 
preference level of the course offered, TER, gender and socio-economic 
status based on the postcode of the applicant's home address. 

3.5.1  Tree analysis - average preference

Each applicant is required to state her or his university or course choices 
in order of preference, and it seems reasonable to suppose that offers of 
less-preferred courses are less likely to be taken up.  The average 
preference level of the course which was offered may be calculated.  The 
structure of the previous figures was used, with selection of those 
actually made an offer, and the results are shown in Figure 3.4.  For the 
total sample, the average preference level is 2.09, indicating that on 
average, applicants were offered their second preference.  For any group 
which takes up the offer, the average preference level is lower, that is, 
the course is more preferred.  The averages for those who drop out of the 
process at any stage show that these subgroups generally are offered a 
less-preferred course.  It would appear that one of the factors in not 
accepting an offer is simply that the offer is too low in the student's 
list of preferences.

3.5.2     Tree analysis - average TER

Students sitting the HSC in NSW are ranked on the aggregate of their best 
ten units in Board-examined courses.  This aggregate is then converted to a 



percentile rank, rounded to the nearest .05.  The rank thus obtained is 
known as the Tertiary Entrance Rank (TER) and is used as the basis of 
university selection.  The value of this ranking was available in our 
database for all students who had included Sydney University among their 
preferences.  Using the tree structure as before, the average TER can be 
calculated for each of the subgroups.  It is immediately apparent from 
Figure 3.5 that the average TER for those who did not receive an offer is 
markedly lower than the average for those who did receive an offer.  As the 
version of the database made available to us had the value of the TER only 
for those including Sydney University among their preferences, the 
distribution will be somewhat distorted, to a degree which we cannot at 
present establish.  Thus the average TERs as quoted in Figures 3.5 and 3.6 
are likely be an approximate representation of the full group of those made 
offers.  For those who took no action on their offer to Sydney University, 
the average TER is around 12 points lower, whereas if the offer was to 
other institutions, the average for the "no action" group is around 6 
points lower.  Likewise those who deferred the offer, or did not enrol in a 
course they had accepted, have a somewhat lower average TER.

The relationship between the TER and offer rate is shown in Figure 3.6.  At 
each value of the TER (grouped into intervals of 2) percentile points for 
convenience), the proportion receiving an offer is shown.  At a high level 
of TER, virtually all applicants receive an offer;  however, there is a 
small number who do not, and an inspection of the list of preferences for 
these students shows a tendency to list only those courses with a high cut- 
off point.  Such applicants seek entry to the more prestigious courses, and 
having failed to gain entry, do not have further preferences to fall back 
upon.  At the other end of the scale, there are applicants with low TERs 
who have received an offer;  inspection of the actual list of offers for 
these applicants shows that the great majority have been offered places in 
nursing courses.  These results are not presented in detail here.

Figure 3.4a

Average preference level if offered a course 

Sydney University among preferences
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Figure 3.4b

Average preference level if offered a course 

Sydney University not among preferences
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Figure 3.5

NSW HSC 1990 - Sydney University among the preferences

Average TER
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Figure 3.6

Percentage frequency of offer, by TER (NSW HSC 90)
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3.5.3     Tree analysis - gender

The structure in Figure 3.3 was repeated to show the proportion of females 
in each of the subgroups, and the results are shown in Figure 3.7.  More 
girls than boys list Sydney University among their preferences, but there 
is then little difference in the offer rate.  The percentage changes 
markedly only for the smaller subgroups, and thus is not as reliable here.  
For the applicants who do not list Sydney University among their 
preferences, there is a lower percentage of girls, but still just in the 
majority, and they appear to be slightly more likely to receive an offer.  
Further analyses of the courses and faculties offered showed marked gender 
differences.  Details of these are given in the complete report.

Figure 3.7a

NSW HSC 90 - percentage of girls

Sydney University among preferences
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Figure 3.7b

NSW HSC 90 - percentage of girls

Sydney University not among preferences
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3.5.4  Tree analysis - average TER by gender

The tree analysis was repeated to study differences in the average TER for 
boys and girls in each subgroup.  For certain subgroups, the differences 
are quite strong.  The overall averages, for girls and boys including 
Sydney University among their preferences, 60.92 (N = 10896) and 55.59 (N = 
8157) (see Figure 3.8).  This gap in the averages can be seen throughout 
the tree structure, but should be interpreted with caution.

It is evident from the distribution of candidates presenting at the various 
levels of mathematics and science that the girls are under-represented in 
those attempting 3 and 4 units of these subjects.  For the overall group, 
41.2% of boys sit for 3 or 4 unit mathematics, but 25.6% of girls do so.  
The effect of scaling on these higher level mathematics marks would lead us 
to expect that the average TER for boys is in fact higher than for girls, 
but at present we do not have the data to confirm this supposition.  We 
would further suppose that applying infers some kind of bias and that the 
TERs for those applying would be above the population value of 50.0.  At 
the stage where we do have data available, it is clear that there is a 
substantial difference in favour of the boys as regards the average TER.  
At this point, where students included Sydney University among their 
preferences, the average TER for girls is 60.92, whereas for boys the 
average TER is 66.59.  The distribution of candidature in mathematics for 
this group shows that 53.0% of boys present 3 or 4 unit mathematics, 
whereas 32.1% of girls do so.  These percentages represent an increase on 
those reported above for the overall group applying to UAC.  Further, the 
increase is greater for boys than for girls.  This bias in distribution 
together with the differential scaling of the mathematics marks, would 
produce a difference in average  TER.  

Figure 3.8

NSW HSC 1990 - Sydney University among the preferences

Average TER for girls / boys 
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Key: average for girls / average for boys
     (N of females)   (N of males)



3.5.5     Tree analysis - average preference level by gender

A similar analysis to the previous one was carried out using the average 
preference level, in each subgroup, of the course offered (Figure 3.9).  
Here too, a different pattern appears for girls and boys.  In most 
subgroups, the girls are offered a more preferred course, even though they 
had, on average, a lower TER.  For those with offers to Sydney University, 
the average preference level is very close for boys and girls.  For those 
with offers elsewhere, the average preference level is generally lower for 
boys, even though the average TER in these groups is higher (see Figure 
3.8).  It has already been shown that those receiving offers elsewhere than 
at Sydney University are being offered, on average, a less-preferred 
course.  This analysis shows that the difference in preference level is 
greater for boys than for girls.

Figure 3.9

NSW HSC 1990 - Sydney University among the preferences

Average preference level for girls / boys 
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Key: average for females / average for males
     (N of females)   (N of males)

3.6  Analyses based on region

To provide some basis for comparison with figures provided by the NSW 
Department of School Education, the data were analysed on a regional basis.  
A link can then be made of the application rates to retention rates in 
post-compulsory education.  While retention rates are usually quoted 
separately for the government and non-government sectors, the rates here 
are based on total enrolment, as in our analyses of the UAC database.  The 
school system was not taken into account.  The total enrolment figures were 
supplied for the purposes of this project.  The applicants were subdivided 
using regions defined in 1991 by the NSW Department of School Education.  
These regions are defined by school, and our definitions followed the 
boundaries of Local Government Areas as closely as possible, but using 



postcode of home address.

As Table 3.1 shows, the number enrolled within each region varies greatly, 
as does the percentage retained to Year 12.  The application rates are also 
shown graphically in Figure 3.10.  Students in Met East and Met North 
constitute the largest groups, and appear markedly more likely both to 
remain at school and to apply for tertiary entry.  Country regions retain 
relatively poorly, with the lowest rate being for the Hunter region.  
However in certain of the country regions, a relatively high proportion 
apply, higher than for Met West and Met South West. 

The distribution of offers, as a percentage of those applying (Figure 3.11) 
shows a lower than average percentage for applicants in Met East, West and 
South West.  However, students in the country areas are made offers at a 
higher rate than those in these three metropolitan regions, even though 
they were generally less likely to apply.  Responses from the interviews 
shows that country students were aware of the costs of living away from 
home, and mentioned this factor as a reason for abandoning courses due to 
cost.  Having received an offer, students in the country regions are 
somewhat less likely to take it up (Figure 3.12).  Students interviewed at 
CSU-Mitchell indicated that they wanted to attend a university close to 
home and did not wish to travel to Sydney (mentioned by 24%).  We of course 
do not at present have access to the reasons why country students are less 
likely to take up their offers and can only suggest the problems of 
distance, travel and accommodation as a reason.  The enrolment rates, shown 
in Figure 3.13, generally show the country students less likely to enrol, 
with students from North West least likely, although the number here is 
very small.  These students have the highest rate of deferment, and 
overall, the students from country regions are more likely to defer their 
offers.

     Table 3.1

Retention and application rates, by region

      Year 12   Retention     Applying  % of Year 12
     enrolment from yr 7(%)       N      enrolments
        1990
___________________________________________________________________________
___________
Met East       10769          69.3      9715      90.2
Met North      10071          72.3      9200      91.4
Met West        7460          50.5      6012      80.6
Met S.W.        5424          52.1      3933      72.5
Hunter          4157          46.4      3413      82.1
N. West         1932          50.8      1434           73.2
N. Coast        2987          53.6      2255      75.5
S. Coast        3657          49.6      2753      75.3



ACT         -         -        451        -
Riverina        1941          44.6      1664      85.7
Western         2593          48.1      1974      76.1
___________________________________________________________________________
___________

Figure 3.10

Percentage applying, by region1 

N = 51264
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Figure 3.11

Offers made, by region

N = 42815
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Figure 3.12

Acceptance rate, as a percentage of offers made, by region

N = 28430
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Figure 3.13

Enrolled/deferred, as a percentage of offers accepted, by region

N = 23544
EMBED MSGraph \s  \* mergeformat

4  Conclusion

This study has taken a  substantially different approach to the previous 
studies of admissions data. Our study has sought to follow the fortunes of 



the group (NSW HSC 1990) to establish the destinations of all those in this 
category.  In this sense, our analyses are more comprehensive than those of 
either Elsworth et al. (1981) or Baldwin et al. (1991)  However, we do not 
have access to data on admissions outside the UAC system.  Such students 
were reached by the questionnaire in the Baldwin study, that is, some who 
were recorded in the admissions database as not having received an offer, 
but who nonetheless reported having enrolled in a tertiary course.

Neither study offered a link to characteristics of the group which was 
eligible to apply for tertiary entry.  Our own study has been able to 
establish this link only with regard to gender and region; but in these two 
important characteristics, we see that once differing rates of application 
are taken into account, much of the imbalance evens out.

The main characteristics distinguishing those who receive an offer from 
those who do not is, as might be expected, the Tertiary Entrance Rank 
(TER).  It is beyond the scope of this study to consider the factors which 
relate to gaining a high TER, but it is clear that once it has been 
achieved, other characteristics of interest to those concerned with 
questions of access and equity are less important.  It is clear, however, 
that for those who do not take their offer up or follow through to 
enrolment (the groups known in our analyses as the "no action", "defer" or 
"no show" groups), the preference level of the course offered becomes 
important.  These students received offers well down their list of 
preferences.

Some areas of imbalance have been uncovered.  It appears that students 
outside the metropolitan area apply for places and receive their offers at 
much the same rate as metropolitan students, but are then more likely to 
defer or take no action on their offer.  The country students we 
interviewed highlighted problems of travel, accommodation and finance.

Questions of gender bias also emerged from our analyses.  This is a more 
subtle matter.  We know that slightly more girls than boys stay on to the 
HSC, and that more girls than boys apply for tertiary entry.  The overall 
proportion of girls applying, receiving an offer and enrolling in the 
course holds constant at around 56%. However, strong differences in the 
pattern of faculty choice emerged at this stage.  Girls dominated the entry 
in Arts, Education and Nursing.  An explanation would incorporate the 
gender marking and status of professions, and that a lower TER is required 
for these faculties.  Performance at the HSC is not the issue, but the 
persistent gender bias in participation rates in HSC 4 unit mathematics and 
the consequences of the scaling procedures needs further exploration.  
Other questions of access and equity such as aboriginality, ethnicity and 
disabilities need to be addressed in similar studies.  The small 
participation of aboriginal students in tertiary education speaks for 
itself.  

The need for more information was also highlighted.  The high school 
students we surveyed displayed a need for much more information than seems 



currently to be available to them, although this may be a characteristic of 
the groups interviewed, as the sampling framework specifically sought areas 
of lower socio-economic status.  

With the dramatic increase in retention to the final year of high school, 
the potential pool of applicant for tertiary study has widened.  When the 
proportion applying to go on represents such a high proportion of those 
presenting for the Higher School Certificate, the needs and aspirations of 
the students are changing.  While clearly most are aspiring to attend 
university, it may be that for many, other options are more appropriate.  
The place of TAFE, and of workplace training should be given serious 
consideration so that these are seen as desirable alternatives.  It is 

apparent that many who apply do so simply to keep their options open, and 
we would not discourage this.  A comprehensive youth policy should include 
support both for those who study and those who do not.  Further, when the 
stated reason for attending university is overwhelmingly employment 
related, some consideration should be given to the impact on these students 
if that aspiration is not realised at graduation.

Particular consideration should be given to the needs of country students, 
or of metropolitan students who need to live away from home.  The costs of 
living away from home should be met by AUSTUDY. The course offerings at 
country universities should be expanded, so that options available to 
country students are not narrowed.

More detail is needed on those students who cease to participate in the 
process of transition from school to university.  While the study of unmet 
demand (Baldwin et al., 1991) considered those students who did not receive 
an offer, our study has highlighted the existence of sub-groups who do not 
take up an offer or who accept an offer and do not enrol.  There is a need 
to establish reasons for this action and model the complexity of the 
process.

The role of the preferences needs to be explored, and its relationship to 
questions of unmet demand.  While undoubtedly some students have relatively 
high TER and do not receive an offer, these may be students who only 
included courses with high entry points among their preferences.  
Inspection of the data revealed the existence of these students, but 
pressures of time prevented investigation of this question...  Further, we 
have no way of knowing how many of these students have already enrolled in 
tertiary study and are seeking transfer.  Students who have previously 
withdrawn from a course are required to re-apply through UAC.  As shown by 
the Baldwin et al. (1991) study, the question of unmet demand is complex 
and involves several subgroups.
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